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According to the European Patent Convention’s cur-

rent Implementing Regulations, an inventor apply-

ing for a European patent may be invited by the 

European Patent Office (“EPO”) to submit informa-

tion on prior art that was taken into consideration in 

the examination of related national or regional pat-

ent applications. If the information is not provided in 

a timely fashion, the application will be deemed to 

have been withdrawn. These regulations have now 

been amended to make it compulsory to file a copy 

of the results of any search carried out in relation to 

the application or applications of which the European 

patent application claims priority. This requirement 

will enter into effect on January 1, 2011, and it will 

apply to European and international patent applica-

tions filed on or after that date. 

 

In the case of a direct European patent application, 

the search results must be filed together with the 

application starting on January 1, 2011. In the case 

of an international patent application entering the 

European regional phase, the search results must 
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be filed upon entry in the European phase, which, 

for example, would be mid-2012 for an international 

application filed in January 2011 (claiming a priority 

of January 2010) due to the 31-month deadline for 

entering the EP national phase. If the search results 

become available later, they must be supplied with-

out delay. 

 

Although the applicant is required to provide only the 

results of searches conducted with respect to the pri-

ority application, search results with respect to other 

applications relating to the same invention may still 

be requested, with the application deemed to have 

been withdrawn if the request is not complied with in 

a timely manner. 

 

In practice, the new requirement is not as strict as it 

may appear at first sight. Although the prior art taken 

into consideration in the examination of the priority 

application should be included upon filing or filed 

upon entry in the regional phase, there will be no 

immediate adverse consequences if this is not done. 
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Instead, once the European patent application enters the 

examination stage, the EPO will send an invitation to supply 

the information within a period of two months. The European 

patent application will be deemed to have been withdrawn 

only if no response to this invitation is filed. 

 

Nonetheless, applicants or their attorneys seeking to maxi-

mize the efficiency of their foreign filing procedures would 

be well advised to assemble the information on prior art 

when instructing their European patent attorneys to file a 

new European patent application or to enter the European 

phase, because this would normally coincide with the filing 

of corresponding patent applications in other jurisdictions 

that have information disclosure requirements.

Translations of search results of an office of first filing in a 

language that is not an official language of the EPO is not 

required. Copies of the documents cited in a search result 

do not have to be filed. For European divisional applications, 

no search result information already filed with respect to the 

parent application has to be filed again. Thus, the new obli-

gation has a reasonable scope.
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